LAKE COUNTY, OHIO  LAKE COUNTY, OHIO  REGULAR MEETING/PUBLIC HEARING  LOSS Hubbard Road  Madison, Ohio 44057  November 10, 2022  T:00 P.M.  TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS  TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS  THOMAS SIL, Board Member  JOSEPH BOYLE, Board Member  BILL DUBIEL, Board Member  EVAN FRANCIS, Board Member	
REGULAR MEETING/PUBLIC HEARING  2065 Hubbard Road  Madison, Ohio 44057  November 10, 2022  7:00 P.M.  TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS  TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS  LORA DIAK, Chairwoman THOMAS SIL, Board Member JOSEPH BOYLE, Board Member BILL DUBIEL, Board Member	
2065 Hubbard Road  Madison, Ohio 44057  November 10, 2022  7:00 P.M.  TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS  TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS  LORA DIAK, Chairwoman THOMAS SIL, Board Member JOSEPH BOYLE, Board Member BILL DUBIEL, Board Member	
5 2065 Hubbard Road 6 Madison, Ohio 44057 7 8 November 10, 2022 9 7:00 P.M. 10 11 12 TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS 13 14 15 Present on behalf of the Board of Zoning Appeals: 16 LORA DIAK, Chairwoman THOMAS SIL, Board Member JOSEPH BOYLE, Board Member BILL DUBIEL, Board Member	
Madison, Ohio 44057  Movember 10, 2022  November 10, 2022  T:00 P.M.  TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS  TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS  LORA DIAK, Chairwoman THOMAS SIL, Board Member JOSEPH BOYLE, Board Member BILL DUBIEL, Board Member	
November 10, 2022 7:00 P.M.  TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS  TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS  LORA DIAK, Chairwoman THOMAS SIL, Board Member JOSEPH BOYLE, Board Member BILL DUBIEL, Board Member	
November 10, 2022 7:00 P.M.  TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS  TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS  LORA DIAK, Chairwoman THOMAS SIL, Board Member JOSEPH BOYLE, Board Member BILL DUBIEL, Board Member	
7:00 P.M.  TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS  TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS  LORA DIAK, Chairwoman THOMAS SIL, Board Member JOSEPH BOYLE, Board Member BILL DUBIEL, Board Member	
10 11 12 TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS 13 14 15 Present on behalf of the Board of Zoning Appeals: 16 LORA DIAK, Chairwoman THOMAS SIL, Board Member 17 JOSEPH BOYLE, Board Member BILL DUBIEL, Board Member	
TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS  TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS  TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS  LORA DIAK, Chairwoman THOMAS SIL, Board Member JOSEPH BOYLE, Board Member BILL DUBIEL, Board Member	
12 TRANSCRIPT OF PROCEEDINGS  13  14  15 Present on behalf of the Board of Zoning Appeals:  16 LORA DIAK, Chairwoman THOMAS SIL, Board Member JOSEPH BOYLE, Board Member BILL DUBIEL, Board Member	
13  14  15 Present on behalf of the Board of Zoning Appeals:  16 LORA DIAK, Chairwoman THOMAS SIL, Board Member  JOSEPH BOYLE, Board Member BILL DUBIEL, Board Member	
14 15 Present on behalf of the Board of Zoning Appeals: 16 LORA DIAK, Chairwoman THOMAS SIL, Board Member 17 JOSEPH BOYLE, Board Member BILL DUBIEL, Board Member	
Present on behalf of the Board of Zoning Appeals:  LORA DIAK, Chairwoman THOMAS SIL, Board Member  JOSEPH BOYLE, Board Member BILL DUBIEL, Board Member	
16 LORA DIAK, Chairwoman THOMAS SIL, Board Member 17 JOSEPH BOYLE, Board Member BILL DUBIEL, Board Member	
THOMAS SIL, Board Member  JOSEPH BOYLE, Board Member  BILL DUBIEL, Board Member	
JOSEPH BOYLE, Board Member BILL DUBIEL, Board Member	
The state of the s	
19 Also Present:	
20 MAX UNGERS, Zoning Inspector CHRIS BERNARD, Assistant Zoning Inspector	
21 GARY PASQUALONE, ESQ., Law Director	
22	
23	
Susan Goodell & Associates (440)259-3988	
25	

( )

1	MS. DIAK: I would like to open
2	the Board of Zoning Appeals meeting on
3	November oops, he has to get going.
4	MR. SIL: He has to start the
5	recording.
6	MS. DIAK: Yes. Open the Board
7	of Zoning Appeals meeting for November 10,
8	2022. It's 7:00 P.M. sharp. Roll call.
9	MR. UNGERS: Mr. Sil?
10	MR. SIL: Here.
11	MR. UNGERS: Mrs. Diak?
12	MS. DIAK: Here.
13	MR. UNGERS: Mr. Boyle?
14	MR. BOYLE: Here.
15	MR. UNGERS: Mr. Dubiel?
16	MR. DUBIEL: Here.
17	MR. UNGERS: Mr. Francis?
18	MR. FRANCIS: Here.
19	MS. DIAK: Request a motion to
20	approve minutes for October 13, '22?
21	MR. FRANCIS: So moved.
22	MR. UNGERS: Evan.
23	MR. SIL: I'll second.
24	MR. UNGERS: Tom.
25	MS. DIAK: Roll call.

1	MR. UNGERS: Mr. Sil.
2	MR. SIL: Here.
3	MR. UNGERS: Mrs. Diak?
4	MS. DIAK: Yes.
5	MR. UNGERS: Mr. Boyle?
6	MR. BOYLE: Here.
7	MR. UNGERS: Mr. Dubiel?
8	MR. DUBIEL: Yes.
9	MR. UNGERS: Mr. Francis?
10	MR. FRANCIS: Yes.
11	MS. DIAK: Okay. Open the
12	public hearing for Appeal 22-002.
13	MR. UNGERS: Thank you, Ms.
14	Chairman. Appellant, Neil Harrison, is here
15	on behalf of Appeal No. 22-002 representing C4
16	Shooting and Training Center, is appealing a
17	denied permit to construct a shooting platform
18	and storage area located at 6347 East Loveland
19	Road, Madison, Ohio 44057, Permanent Parcel
20	#01-A-021-0-00-011-0, zoned A-R, Agricultural
21	Residential. Section 142.4.1 of the Madison
22	Township Zoning Resolution states that appeals
23	may be taken to and before the Board of Zoning
24	Appeals by any person aggrieved, or by any
25	officer, department, or board of Madison

1	Township.		
2	The neighbor/applicant letters were mailed		
3	on October 27, 2022 and a public hearing was		
4	advertised in the News-Herald Legal Section on		
5	November 1, 2022.		
6	There has been no contact from area		
7	residents regarding this hearing.		
8	MS. DIAK: And the zoning		
9	inspector's reason for denial?		
10	MR. UNGERS: Let's administer the		
11	oath of accuracy before I say that.		
12	MS. DIAK: Are we going to do		
13	that on an individual basis?		
14	MR. UNGERS: Just the whole room,		
15	I think can, but I should		
16	MR. PASQUALONE: We'll do them		
17	individually when they come up.		
18	MR. UNGERS: Okay. Okay. Well,		
19	maybe you should ask me then the oath of		
20	accuracy.		
21	MS. DIAK: And anyone wishing to		
22	speak today, including you, would you swear to		
23	tell the whole truth regarding the matters		
24	before this board? Please say, "I do."		
25	MR. UNGERS: I do.		

The reason for denial came from an 1 2 interpretation of Section 134-7 of the Madison 3 Township Zoning Resolution which states, "Any 4 building arranged, intended, or designed for a 5 nonconforming use, the construction of which 6 has beend started at the time of the passage 7 of this resolution, but not completed, may be completed and put into such nonconforming use, 9 provided it is done within one year after this resolution takes effect." According to the 10 current zoning officer's interpretation of 11 12 Section 134.7, an additional accessory 13 structure would expand on the legal 14 nonconforming use of the parcel outside of the 1.5 time frame of this allowance. And would someone 16 MS. DIAK: 17 like to address the Board on this matter? 18 MR. HARRISON: Sign in? 19 MR. UNGERS: Please. 2.0 MS. DIAK: Please. 21 MR. UNGERS: Please, Neil. 22 23 NEIL HARRISON, of lawful age, 24 having first been duly sworn, testified as 25 follows:

1

2

3

5

6

7

8

10

11 12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

MR. HARRISON: Good evening. Nice to see you all again.

We are appealing based on the fact that the aforementioned code section is -- violates Ohio Revised Code, specifically Section 519.19. That section requires that an expansion of the nonconforming use be permitted. By not conforming with that section, Madison Township's Resolution 3 -- I mean, 137.4 is null and void. The section also violates Ohio Revised Code 9.68, which is a prohibition on any municipality or jurisdiction enacting zoning resolutions that limit Second Amendment Right. The zoning code also violates the most recent Bruen decision because it's not in compliance with the nation's firearms traditions. And the section also violates the Fifth Amendment to the Constitution because it is an illegal regulatory base, all of which I have here. We would ask that you please use your authority to overturn the decision allowing us to construct the safety platform that we wish so that then the Township can correct its

1	ordinances and we can be in compliance with
2	state law.
3	MS. DIAK: Any neighboring
4	residents who would like to address the Board?
5	Any final words from anyone about this
6	matter?
7	Do you have anything to say?
8	MR. DUBIEL: Is he available to
9	ask some questions?
10	MR. UNGERS: Yeah.
11	MR. HARRISON: Absolutely, sir.
12	MR. UNGERS: I'm pretty astute of
13	American History.
14	MR. HARRISON: Yes, sir.
15	MR. DUBIEL: How is that a
16	violation of the Second Amendment? Explain
17	that to me.
18	MR. HARRISON: Under the Bruen
19	decision you must take the Second Amendment as
20	well, I'm not a lawyer, so this is my
21	interpretation, so I would ask your attorney.
22	MR. DUBIEL: I'm not a lawyer
23	either, but I am a historian.
24	MR. HARRISON: The Second Amendment
25	provides for the free exercise of your Second

1	Amendment Right, being able to shoot. I offer
2	a facility that allows people to be able to
3	shoot. Me being unable to provide safety
4	platforms violates the tradition of the Second
5	Amendment.
6	MR. DUBIEL: The Second Amendment
7	is for individuals to bear arms; right?
8	MR. HARRISON: I understand, but to
9	bear arms one must be practiced in arms. And
10	to limit the practice of arms is to limit the
11	ability for people to bear arms.
12	MR. DUBIEL: I disagree.
13	MR. HARRISON: Unfortunately, the
14	Supreme Court disagrees with you. However,
15	I'm not a lawyer. Gary, I'm sure, would know
16	better, but under our interpretation we truly
17	feel like the Second Amendment is being
18	damaged by this prohibition.
19	MR. DUBIEL: Okay.
20	MS. DIAK: Any other words from
21	anyone on this matter?
22	MR. UNGERS: Please just sign in
23	and state your name.
24	MS. SEVERINO: My name is Janet and
25	I'm speaking for Robert Smith, 6567 Ford Road.

1

2

3

4

5

6 7

8

9

10

11

12

13 14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

JANET SEVERINO, of lawful age, having first been duly sworn, testified as follows:

MS. SEVERINO: I hadn't planned to speak, but when I hear invoking the Second Amendment, invoking the Fifth Amendment to the Constitution, that we are supposed to bow down and worry about Neil Harrison's rights and he is not a member of the community. He does not live right next to his shooting/training center. It's not training when rapid fire automatic, semiautomatic weapons are being discharged. It's not training when there's errant bullets that have gone into our neighbors' yards, windows, et cetera. I'm not going to worry about the people who go to shoot having a Second Amendment right. We all have that right in this country. We know this.

Trap and skeet is what used to be in the shooting range. Trap and skeet. Over the years they have taken advantage by repurposing the land that was zoned for trap and skeet.

1	The Madison Township zoning says this in black	
2	and white language, "trap and skeet." So to	
3	change this into something more is a violation	
4	of everybody's rights who lives in the	
5	neighborhood.	
6	So I'm not a lawyer either. All I know is	
7	what has gone on and the sound and the noise	
8	and the nuisance of this place in our backyard	
9	is appalling. Please continue to go with the	
10	zoning as the Township has has written.	
11	Please.	
12	Thank you. Do you need my address on this	
13	piece of paper?	
14	MR. UNGERS: Yes, please.	
15	MS. SEVERINO: Did that make sense?	
16	Questions?	
17	MR. LAMPERT: Hi. My name is Terry	
18	Lampert. I live at 6206 Ford Road.	
19		
20	TERRY LAMPERT, of lawful age, having	
21	first been duly sworn, testified as follows:	
22		
23	MR. LAMPERT: To me the Second	
24	Amendment is the right to bear arms. You can	
25	bear arms, things, there are a lot of places,	
	*	

1 indoor ranges you can shoot. We are not 2 saying you can't own firearms. I mean, that's 3 our right, but it is not the right to shoot up 4 the neighborhood. I mean, that means people 5 in Cleveland shooting each other, they're 6 following the Second Amendment? I mean -- I 7 mean, that's a little ridiculous, I think, 8 what I said, but to me the right to bear arms 9 does not give you the right to go against 10 zoning and everything. That's just my 11 opinion. 12 Thank you. 13 MS. DIAK: Any other neighbors 14 wish to speak tonight on this matter? 15 MR. DITCHCREEK: My name is George 16 Ditchcreek. I live at 6300 Ford Road. 17 18 GEORGE DITCHCREEK, of lawful age, 19 having first been duly sworn, testified as follows: 20 21 22 MR. DITCHCREEK: I'm not going to say 23 anything tonight. I have something here I 24 would like you to listen to. This happened 25 October 1st at 8:00 at night and I recorded

1 this for over a half hour. If I can get it to 2 work. Maybe it won't work. It work over my 3 wifi. 5 (Whereupon, Mr. Ditchcreek played an 6 audio clip on his cell phone.) 7 8 MR. DITCHCREEK: So that might give 9 you just a little bit of what we hear all the time. This was October 1st. It started at 10 9:30 in the morning and it didn't quit until 11 12 9:30 at night. This is a residential area. We have kids that need to be in bed and go to 13 sleep. We have people who work shift work. 14 15 How are they supposed to get a restful sleep 16 with this? It is not necessary in our 17 neighborhood. 18 Thank you. 19 MS. DIAK: Any final words from 20 the appellate or any neighbors? MR. HARRISON: Actually, yes. While 21 22 I appreciate all the evidence presented, none 23 of it has any bearing on what we are 24 disputing. We are not disputing noise. We're 25 not disputing anything more than the invalid

1	code section. It doesn't comply to Ohio
2	Revised Code. I've been through a lengthy
3	process where in this room emotional arguments
4	were had. To my understanding of the zoning
5	process, you are a judicial body to consider
6	the law. That's what I ask you do. The State
7	law says one thing, the R code says another.
8	State law should win.
9	Thank you.
10	MS. DIAK: Request a motion to
11	close the public hearing for this Appeal
12	22-002.
13	MR. FRANCIS: So moved.
14	MR. UNGERS: Evan.
15	MR. SIL: Second.
16	MR. UNGERS: Tom.
17	MS. DIAK: Roll call.
18	MR. UNGERS: Mr. Sil?
19	MR. SIL: Aye.
20	MR. UNGERS: Mrs. Diak?
21	MS. DIAK: Aye.
22	MR. UNGERS: Mr. Boyle?
23	MR. BOYLE: Aye.
24	MR. UNGERS: Mr. Dubiel?
25	MR. DUBIEL: Aye.

1	MR.	UNGERS:	Mr. Francis?
2	MR.	FRANCIS:	Aye.
3	MS.	DIAK:	Is there a motion
4	from the Boar	d to delibe	rate?
5	MR.	SIL:	I motion.
6	MR.	UNGERS:	Tom.
7	MS.	DIAK:	Second?
8	MR.	BOYLE:	I second.
9	MR.	BOYLE:	Joe.
10	MS.	DIAK:	Roll call.
11	MR.	UNGERS:	Mr. Sil?
12	MR.	SIL:	Aye.
13	MR.	UNGERS:	Mrs. Diak?
14	MS.	DIAK:	Aye.
15	MR.	UNGERS:	Mr. Boyle?
16	MR.	BOYLE:	Aye.
17	MR.	UNGERS:	Mr. Dubiel?
18	MR.	DUBIEL:	Yes.
19	MR.	UNGERS:	Mr. Francis?
20	MR.	FRANCIS:	Aye.
21	MS.	DIAK:	We will proceed to
22	the back room	to deliber	ate at this time.
23			
24	(Wh	ereupon, a	recess was held while
25	the Madison T	ownship Boa	rd of Zoning Appeals

1	deliberated.)		
2			
3	MS. DIAK: At this time we would		
4	like to resume the meeting on the Appeal		
5	22-002 at 8:44 P.M. on November 10, 2022.		
6	MR. UNGERS: 7:42.		
7	MS. DIAK: 7:22. Excuse me.		
8	MR. UNGERS: 7:42.		
9	MS. DIAK: 7:42.		
10	Is there a motion before the Board to		
11	approve or deny the appeal?		
12	MR. FRANCIS: I move that we deny		
13	this appeal.		
14	MR. BOYLE: I second.		
15	MR. UNGERS: Evan, Joe.		
16	MR. FRANCIS: Our reason for, the		
17	preposition is that the Board of Zoning		
18	Appeals places a high priority on allowing or		
19	disallowing zoning variances that have a		
20	negative impact on neighbors and the		
21	community. Further, according to the current		
22	interpretation by the Board of Zoning Appeals		
23	of Section 134.7, an additional accessory		
24	structure would expand on the legal		
25	nonconforming use of the property.		

1	MS. DIAK: Roll call.
2	MR. UNGERS: Mr. Sil?
3	MR. SIL: Aye.
4	MR. UNGERS: Mrs. Diak?
5	MS. DIAK: Aye.
6	MR. UNGERS: Mr. Boyle?
7	MR. BOYLE: Aye.
8	MR. UNGERS: Mr. Dubiel?
9	MR. DUBIEL: Aye.
10	MR. UNGERS: Mr. Francis?
11	MR. FRANCIS: Aye.
12	MS. DIAK: Any old or new
13	business before the Board at this time?
14	MR. UNGERS: I have no new
15	business. We will be meeting next month at
16	our regularly-scheduled meeting, Thursday,
17	December 8th, mainly to approve the minutes at
18	this meeting. We have nothing on the agenda
19	other than that.
20	MS. DIAK: I would like to
21	request a motion to adjourn the meeting.
22	MR. FRANCIS: So moved.
23	MR. SIL: I'll second.
24	MR. UNGERS: Evan, Tom.
25	Ms. DIAK: Okay. I adjourn the

1	meeting at 8 at 7, excuse me, 45 P.M. on
2	November 10, 2022.
3	
4	(Meeting adjourned at 7:45 P.M.)
5	
6	
7	
8	
9	
10	
11	
12	
13	
14	
15	
16	
17	
18	
19	
20	
21	
22	
23	
24	
25	

1 CERTIFICATE	
2	
I, Susan Goodell, hereby certify that	t the
foregoing pages constitute a true and complete tra	anscript of
5 the testimony requested to be transcribed from my	Stenograph
6 notes, taken at the time and place designated here	ein.
7 WITNESS MY SIGNATURE THIS 16th day of	f
8 November A.D. 2022.	
9 Rima Mandall	
SUSAN GOODELL	
11	
12	
13	
14	
15	
16	
17	
18	
19	
20	
21	
22	
23	
24	

- 1 -	ACCURACY [2]	APPEALING
	4:11, 20	3:16; 6:4
134-7 [1] 5:2	ACTUALLY [1]	APPEALS [9
134.7 [2] 5:12;	12:21	15; 2:2, 7;
15:23	ADDITIONAL [2]	24; 14:25;
137.4 [1] 6:11	5:12; 15:23	22
142.4.1 [1] 3:21	ADDRESS [3]	APPELLANT
	5:17; 7:4; 10:12	3:14
- 2 -	ADJOURN [2]	APPELLATE
- 2 -	16:21, 25	12:20
2022 [7] 1:8; 2:8;	ADJOURNED [1]	APPLICANT
4:3, 5; 15:5; 17:2;	17:4	4:2
18:8	ADMINISTER [1]	APPRECIATE
2065 [1] 1:5	4:10	12:22
<b>22-002</b> [4] 3:12,	ADVANTAGE [1]	APPROVE
15; 13:12; 15:5	9:24	2:20; 15:11;
<b>259-3988</b> [1] 1:24	ADVERTISED [1]	AREA [3]
259-3988 [1] 1.24	4:4	4:6; 12:12
	AFOREMENTIONED	ARGUMENTS
- 4 -	[1] 6:5	13:3
	AGE [4] 5:23;	<b>ARMS</b> [8]
440 [1] 1:24	9:2; 10:20; 11:18	10, 11; 10:2
44057 [2] 1:6;	<b>AGENDA</b> [1] 16:18	11:8
3:19	AGGRIEVED [1]	ARRANGED
	3:24	5:4
- 5 -	AGRICULTURAL	ASSISTANT
	[1] 3:20	1:20
<b>519.19</b> [1] 6:7	ALLOWANCE [1]	ASSOCIATES
	5:15	1:24
- 6 -	ALLOWING [2]	ASTUTE [1]
	6:23; 15:18	ATTORNEY
6206 [1] 10:18	ALLOWS [1] 8:2	7:21
6300 [1] 11:16	ALSO [4] 1:19;	AUDIO [1]
<b>6347</b> [1] 3:18	6:12, 16, 19	AUTHORITY
6567 [1] 8:25	AMENDMENT [14]	6:22
	6:15, 19; 7:16, 19,	
- 9 -	24; 8:1, 5, 6, 17;	9:14
	9:8, 19; 10:24;	AVAILABLE
9.68 [1] 6:12	11:6	7:8
3.00 [1] 0.12	AMERICAN [1]	AYE [14]
	7:13	21, 23, 25;
- A -	ANOTHER [1]	12, 14, 16
A B [41 0:00	13:7	16:3, 5, 7, 9,
A-R [1] 3:20	ANYONE [3] 4:21;	, . , . , . , . ,
A.D. [1] 18:8	7:5; 8:21	
ABILITY [1] 8:11	APPALLING [1]	- B -
ABLE [2] 8:1, 2	10:9	DACKYARR
ABSOLUTELY [1]	APPEAL [6] 3:12,	BACKYARD
7:11	15: 13:11: 15:4	10:8

15; 13:11; 15:4,

11, 13

ACCESSORY

5:12; 15:23

[2]

<b>APPEALING</b> 3:16; 6:4	[2]
	1.1
APPEALS [9]	
15; 2:2, 7;	
24; 14:25;	15:18,
22	
APPELLANT	[1]
3:14	
APPELLATE	[1]
12:20	
APPLICANT	[1]
4:2	
APPRECIATE	[1]
12:22	
APPROVE	[3]
<b>APPROVE</b> 2:20; 15:11;	16:17
AREA [3]	
4:6; 12:12	
ARGUMENTS	[1]
13:3	
ARMS [8] 8	:7. 9.
10, 11; 10:24	
11:8	,,
ARRANGED	[1]
5:4	F . J
ASSISTANT	[1]
1:20	[,]
ASSOCIATES	[1]
1:24	נין
	7.10
ASTUTE [1]	
ATTORNEY	[1]
7:21	
AUDIO [1] 12	
	[1]
6:22	
AUTOMATIC	[1]
9:14	
	[1]
7:8	
AYE [14]	
21, 23, 25;	
12, 14, 16,	20;
16:3, 5, 7, 9,	
- B -	

6:17, 20 BED [1] 12:13 **BEEND** [1] 5:6 **BEHALF** [2] 1:15; 3:15 BERNARD [1] 1:20 **BETTER** [1] 8:16 BILL [1] 1:17 **BIT** [1] 12:9 BLACK [1] 10:1 BOARD [19] 1:1, 15, 16, 17, 18; 2:2, 6; 3:23, 25; 4:24; 5:17; 7:4; 14:4, 25; 15:10, 17, 22; 16:13 **BODY** [1] 13:5 **BOW** [1] 9:9 BOYLE [14] 1:17; 2:13, 14; 3:5, 6; 13:22, 23; 14:8, 9, 15, 16; 15:14; 16:6, 7 BRUEN [2] 6:16; 7:18 **BUILDING** [1] 5:4 **BULLETS** [1] 9:16 BUSINESS [2] 16:13, 15 - C -CALL [5] 2:8, 25; 13:17; 14:10; 16:1 **CELL** [1] 12:6 **CENTER** [2] 3:16; 9:13 CERTIFICATE [1] 18:1

**BASIS** [1] 4:13 **BEAR** [6] 8:7, 9,

11; 11:8

12:23 BECAUSE

BEARING

10:24, 25;

[1]

[2]

**CERTIFY** [1] 18:3 **CETERA** [1] 9:17

[1]

BASE [1] 6:21

BASED [1] 6:4

CHAIRMAN [1]
3:14
CHAIRWOMAN [1]
1:16
CHANGE [1] 10:3
CHRIS [1] 1:20
CLEVELAND [1]
11:5
CLIP [1] 12:6
CLOSE [1] 13:11
<b>CODE</b> [7] 6:5, 6,
12, 15; 13:1, 2, 7
COMMUNITY [2]
9:11; 15:21
COMPLETE [1]
18:4
COMPLETED [2]
5:7, 8
COMPLIANCE [2]
6:17; 7:1
COMPLY [1] 13:1
CONFORMING [1]
6:9
CONSIDER [1]
13:5
CONSTITUTE [1]
18:4
CONSTITUTION [2]
6:20; 9:9
CONSTRUCT [2]
3:17; 6:24
CONSTRUCTION
[1] 5:5
CONTACT [1] 4:6
CONTINUE [1]
10:9
COUNTRY [1]
9:20
COUNTY [1] 1:2
COURT [1] 8:14
CURRENT [2]
5:11; 15:21
- D -

- D -

DAMAGED [1] 8:18 **DAY** [1] 18:7 DECEMBER [1] 16:17

DECISION [3] 6:16, 23; 7:19 DELIBERATE [2] 14:4, 22 DELIBERATED [1] 15:1 **DENIAL** [2] 4:9; 5:1 **DENIED** [1] 3:17 **DENY** [2] 15:11, 12 DEPARTMENT [1] 3:25 DESIGNATED [1] 18:6 DESIGNED [1] 5:4 **DIAK** [38] 1:16; 2:1, 6, 11, 12, 19, 3:3, 4, 11; 4:8, 12, 21; 5:16, 7:3; 20; 8:20; 12:19; 11:13; 13:10, 17, 20, 21; 14:3, 7, 10, 13, 14, 21; 15:3, 7, 9; 16:1, 4, 5, 12, 20, 25 DIRECTOR [1] 1:21 DISAGREE [1] 8:12 DISAGREES [1] 8:14 DISALLOWING [1] 15:19 DISCHARGED [1] 9:15 DISPUTING [3] 12:24, 25 DITCHCREEK [6] 11:15, 16, 18, 22; 12:5, 8 **DONE** [1] 5:9 **DOWN** [1] 9:9 **DUBIEL** [17] 1:17; 2:15, 16; 3:7, 8; 7:8, 15, 22; 8:6, 12, 19; 13:24, 25;

14:17, 18; 16:8, 9

**DULY** [4] 5:24; 9:3; 10:21; 11:19 EACH [1] 11:5 **EAST** [1] 3:18 **EFFECT** [1] 5:10 **EMOTIONAL** 13:3 ENACTING 6:14 **ERRANT** [1] 9:16 **ESQ** [1] 1:21 EVAN 2:22; 15:15: 16:24 **EVENING** [1] 6:2 EVERYBODY'S [1] 10:4 EVERYTHING 11:10 EVIDENCE 12:22 **EXCUSE** [2] 15:7; 17:1 EXERCISE 7:25 **EXPAND** [2] 5:13; 15:24 EXPANSION 6:8 **EXPLAIN** [1] 7:16

- E -

[1]

[1]

[1]

[1]

[1]

[1]

[5] 1:18;

13:14:

- F -FACILITY [1] 8:2 **FACT** [1] 6:4 FEEL [1] 8:17 FIFTH [2] 6:19; 9:8 FINAL [2] 7:5; 12:19 FIRE [1] 9:13 FIREARMS [2] 6:18; 11:2 FIRST [4] 5:24; 9:3; 10:21; 11:19 FOLLOWING [1] 11:6

FOLLOWS [4] 5:25; 9:4; 10:21; 11:20 FORD [3] 8:25; 10:18; 11:16 FOREGOING [1] 18:4 FRAME [1] 5:15 FRANCIS [16] 1:18; 2:17, 18, 21; 3:9, 10; 13:13; 14:1, 2, 19, 20; 15:12, 16; 16:10, 11, 22 FREE [1] 7:25 FURTHER [1] 15:21

GARY [2] 1:21; 8:15 GEORGE [2] 11:15, 18 GIVE [2] 11:9; 12:8 GOOD [1] 6:2 GOODELL [3] 1:24; 18:3, 10

- G -

- H -

HADN'T [1] 9:6 **HALF** [1] 12:1 HARRISON [11] 5:18, 23; 3:14; 6:2; 7:11, 14, 18, 24; 8:8, 13; 12:21 HARRISON'S [1] 9:10 HEAR [2] 9:7; 12:9 **HEARING** [5] 1:3; 4:3, 7; 3:12; 13:11 HELD [1] 14:24 **HEREBY** [1] 18:3 **HEREIN** [1] 18:6 HIGH [1] 15:18

HIS [2] 9:12; 12:6 HISTORIAN [1] 7:23 HISTORY [1] 7:13 HOUR [1] 12:1 HOWEVER [1] 8:14 HUBBARD [1] 1:5

- 1 -

I'VE [1] 13:2 ILLEGAL [1] 6:20 **IMPACT** [1] 15:20 INCLUDING [1] 4:22 INDIVIDUAL [1] 4:13 INDIVIDUALLY [1] 4:17 INDIVIDUALS [1] 8:7 INDOOR [1] 11:1 INSPECTOR [2] 1:20 INSPECTOR'S [1] 4:9 INTENDED [1] 5:4 INTERPRETATION [5] 5:2, 11; 7:21; 8:16; 15:22 INVALID [1] 12:25 **INVOKING** [2] 9:7, ITS [1] 6:25

- J -

JANET [2] 8:24; 9:2 JOE [2] 14:9; 15:15 JOSEPH [1] 1:17 JUDICIAL [1] 13:5 JURISDICTION [1] 6:14 - K -

KIDS [1] 12:13

- L -

LAKE [1] 1:2 LAMPERT [4] 10:17, 18, 20, 23 LAND [1] 9:25 LANGUAGE [1] 10:2 LAW [5] 1:21; 7:2; 13:6, 7, 8 LAWFUL [4] 5:23; 9:2; 10:20; 11:18 LAWYER [4] 7:20, 22; 8:15; 10:6 LEGAL [3] 4:4; 5:13; 15:24 **LENGTHY** [1] 13:2 **LETTERS** [1] 4:2 LIMIT [3] 6:15; 8:10 LISTEN [1] 11:24 LITTLE [2] 11:7; 12:9 LIVE [3] 9:12; 10:18; 11:16 LIVES [1] 10:4 LOCATED [1] 3:18 LORA [1] 1:16 LOT [1] 10:25 LOVELAND [1] 3:18

- M -

MADISON [9] 1:1, 6; 3:19, 21, 25; 5:2; 6:10; 10:1; 14:25 MAILED [1] 4:2 MAINLY [1] 16:17 MAKE [1] 10:15 MATTER [4] 5:17; 7:6; 8:21; 11:14 MATTERS [1] 4:23 MAX [1] 1:20 MAY [2] 3:23; 5:7 MAYBE [2] 4:19; 12:2 MEANS [1] 11:4 MEETING [10] 1:3; 2:2, 7; 15:4; 16:15, 16, 18, 21; 17:1, 4 MEMBER [5] 1:16, 17, 18; 9:11 MIGHT [1] 12:8 MINUTES [2] 2:20; 16:17 MONTH [1] 16:15 MORNING [1] 12:11 MOST [1] 6:16 MOTION [6] 2:19; 13:10; 14:3, 5; 15:10; 16:21 **MOVE** [1] 15:12 MOVED [3] 2:21; 13:13; 16:22 MRS [5] 2:11; 3:3; 13:20; 14:13; MUNICIPALITY [1] 6:13 MUST [2] 7:19; 8:9

- N -

NAME [4] 8:23, 24; 10:17; 11:15 NATION'S [1] 6:18 NECESSARY [1] 12:16 **NEED** [2] 10:12; 12:13 NEGATIVE [1] 15:20 NEIGHBOR [1] 4:2 NEIGHBORHOOD 10:5; 11:4; [3] 12:17 NEIGHBORING [1] 7:3

NEIGHBORS [4] 9:17; 11:13; 12:20; 15:20 NEIL [4] 3:14; 5:21, 23; 9:10 NEW [2] 16:12, 14 NEWS-HERALD [1] 4:4 NEXT [2] 9:12; 16:15 NICE [1] 6:2 NIGHT [2] 11:25; 12:12 NOISE [2] 10:7; 12:24 NONCONFORMING [5] 5:5, 8, 14; 6:8; 15:25 NONE [1] 12:22 **NOTES** [1] 18:6 NOTHING [1] 16:18 NOVEMBER [7] 1:8; 2:3, 7; 4:5; 15:5; 17:2; 18:8 NUISANCE [1] 10:8 **NULL** [1] 6:11

- 0 -

OATH [2] 4:11, 19 OCTOBER [4] 2:20; 4:3; 11:25; 12:10 OFFER [1] 8:1 **OFFICER** [1] 3:25 OFFICER'S [1] 5:11 OHIO [6] 1:2, 6; 6:6, 12; 3:19; 13:1 OLD [1] 16:12 ONE [3] 5:9; 8:9; OOPS [1] 2:3 **OPEN** [3] 2:1, 6; 3:11 OPINION [1] 11:11

ORDIN	ANCE	<b>S</b> [1]
7:1		
OUR	[7]	8:16;
9:16;	10:8;	11:3;
12:16;	1	5:16;
16:16		
OUTSII	DE [1	] 5:14
OVER	[3]	9:23;
12:1, 2		
OVERT	URN	[1]
6:23		
OWN [	1] 11	:2

- P -

P.M. [5] 1:9; 2:8; 15:5; 17:1, 4 PAGES [1] 18:4 **PAPER** [1] 10:13 PARCEL [2] 3:19; 5:14 PASQUALONE [2] 1:21; 4:16 PASSAGE [1] 5:6 PEOPLE [5] 8:2, 9:18; 11:4; 11; 12:14 PERMANENT [1] 3:19 **PERMIT** [1] 3:17 PERMITTED [1] 6:9 PERSON [1] 3:24 **PHONE** [1] 12:6 PIECE [1] 10:13 PLACE [2] 10:8; 18:6 PLACES [2] 10:25; 15:18 **PLANNED** [1] 9:6 **PLATFORM** [2] 3:17; 6:24 **PLATFORMS** [1] 8:4 **PLAYED** [1] 12:5 PLEASE [9] 4:24; 5:19, 20, 21; 6:22; 8:22; 10:9, 11, 14 PRACTICE [1] 8:10

PRACTICED [1] 8:9 PREPOSITION [1] 15:17 PRESENT [2] 1:15, 19 PRESENTED [1] 12:22 PRETTY [1] 7:12 PRIORITY [1] 15:18 PROCEED [1] 14:21 PROCEEDINGS [1] 1:12 **PROCESS** [2] 13:3, 5 PROHIBITION [2] 6:13; 8:18 PROPERTY [1] 15:25 **PROVIDE** [1] 8:3 **PROVIDED** [1] 5:9 PROVIDES [1] 7:25 PUBLIC [4] 1:3; 3:12; 4:3; 13:11

- Q -

QUESTIONS [2] 7:9; 10:16 QUIT [1] 12:11

- R -

**RANGE** [1] 9:23 **RANGES** [1] 11:1 **RAPID** [1] 9:13 **REASON** [3] 4:9; 5:1; 15:16 **RECENT** [1] 6:16 **RECESS** [1] 14:24 RECORDED [1] 11:25 RECORDING [1] 2:5 REGARDING [2] 4:7, 23

**REGULAR** [1] 1:3

REGULARLY-SCHE **DULED** [1] 16:16 REGULATORY [1] 6:21 REPRESENTING [1] 3:15 REPURPOSING [1] 9:24 REQUEST [3] 2:19; 13:10; 16:21 REQUESTED [1] 18:5 REQUIRES [1] 6:7 RESIDENTIAL [2] 3:21; 12:12 RESIDENTS [2] 4:7; 7:4 RESOLUTION [5] 3:22; 5:3, 7, 10; 6:10 RESOLUTIONS [1] 6:14 RESTFUL [1] 12:15 **RESUME** [1] 15:4 **REVISED** [3] 6:6, 12; 13:2 RIDICULOUS [1] 11:7 **RIGHTS** [2] 9:10; 10:4 ROAD [5] 1:5; 3:19; 8:25; 10:18; 11:16 **ROBERT** [1] 8:25 ROLL [5] 2:8, 25; 13:17; 14:10; 16:1 ROOM [3] 4:14; 13:3; 14:22

- S -

**SAFETY** [2] 6:24; 8:3 **SECOND** [18] 2:23; 6:15; 7:16, 19, 24, 25; 8:4, 6, 17; 9:7, 19; 10:23; 11:6;

STATE

8:23; 13:6, 8

[4]

7:2;

13:15; 14:7, 8; 15:14; 16:23 SECTION [12] 3:21; 4:4; 5:2, 12; 6:5, 6, 7, 10, 11, 18; 13:1; 15:23 SEMIAUTOMATIC [1] 9:14 **SENSE** [1] 10:15 SEVERINO [4] 8:24: 9:2, 6; 10:15 SHARP [1] 2:8 SHIFT [1] 12:14 SHOOT [5] 8:1, 3; 9:19; 11:1, 3 SHOOTING [5] 3:16, 17; 9:12, 23; 11:5 SHOULD [3] 4:15, 19; 13:8 SIGN [2] 5:18; 8:22 SIGNATURE [1] 18:7 **SIL** [16] 1:16; 2:4, 9, 10, 23; 3:1, 2; 13:15, 18, 19; 14:5, 11, 12; 16:2, 3, 23 SIR [2] 7:11, 14 SKEET [4] 9:22, 23, 25; 10:2 SLEEP [2] 12:14, **SMITH** [1] 8:25 SOMEONE [1] 5:16 **SOUND** [1] 10:7 SPEAK [3] 4:22; 9:7; 11:14 SPEAKING [1] 8:25 SPECIFICALLY [1] 6:6 START [1] 2:4 **STARTED** [2] 5:6; 12:10

**STATES** [2] 3:22; 5:3 STENOGRAPH [1] 18:5 STORAGE [1] 3:18 STRUCTURE [2] 5:13; 15:24 **SUCH** [1] 5:8 SUPPOSED [2] 9:9; 12:15 SUPREME [1] 8:14 **SURE** [1] 8:15 SUSAN [3] 1:24; 18:3, 10 **SWEAR** [1] 4:22 SWORN [4] 5:24; 9:3; 10:21; 11:19

- T -

**TAKES** [1] 5:10 TERRY [2] 10:17, 20 TESTIFIED [4] 5:24; 9:3; 10:21; 11:19 TESTIMONY [1] 18:5 THANK [5] 3:13; 10:12; 11:12; 12:18; 13:9 THERE'S [1] 9:15 THEY'RE [1] 11:5 **THOMAS** [1] 1:16 THURSDAY [1] 16:16 **TIME** [7] 5:6, 15; 12:10: 14:22: 15:3; 16:13; 18:6 TODAY [1] 4:22 TOM [4] 2:24; 13:16; 14:6; 16:24 TONIGHT [2] 11:14, 23 TOWNSHIP [8] 1:1; 3:22; 4:1; 5:3; 6:25; 10:1,

10; 14:25

TOWNSHIP'S [1] 6:10 TRADITION [1] 8:4 TRADITIONS [1] 6:18 TRAINING [4] 3:16; 9:12, 13, 15 TRANSCRIBED [1] 18:5 TRANSCRIPT [2] 1:12; 18:4 TRAP [4] 9:22, 23, 25; 10:2 TRUE [1] 18:4 TRULY [1] 8:16 TRUTH [1] 4:23

- U -

**UNABLE** [1] 8:3 UNDER [2] 7:18; 8:16 UNDERSTAND [1] 8:8 UNDERSTANDING [1] 13:4 UNFORTUNATELY [1] 8:13 UNGERS [47] 1:20; 2:9, 11, 13, 15, 17, 22, 24; 3:1, 3, 5, 7, 9, 13; 4:10, 14, 18, 25; 5:19, 21; 7:10, 12; 8:22; 10:14; 13:14, 16, 18, 20, 22, 24; 14:1, 6, 11, 13, 15, 17, 19; 15:6, 8, 15; 16:2, 4, 6, 8, 10, 14, 24 **USE** [6] 5:5, 8, 14; 6:8, 22; 15:25

- V -

VARIANCES [1] 15:19 VIOLATES [5] 6:5, 12, 16, 19; 8:4 VIOLATION [2] 7:16; 10:3 VOID [1] 6:11

- W -

WE'LL [1] 4:16 WEAPONS [1] 9:14 WHITE [1] 10:2 WHOLE [2] 4:14, 23 WIFI [1] 12:3 WIN [1] 13:8 WINDOWS [1] 9:17 WISH [2] 6:24; 11:14 WISHING [1] 4:21 WITHIN [1] 5:9 WITNESS [1] 18:7 WON'T [1] 12:2 WORDS [3] 7:5; 8:20; 12:19 **WORK** [5] 12:2. 14 WORRY [2] 9:10, 18 WRITTEN [1] 10:10

- Y -

YARDS [1] 9:17 YEAR [1] 5:9 YEARS [1] 9:24

- Z -

**ZONED** [2] 3:20; 9:25 **ZONING** [21] 1:1, 15, 20; 2:2, 7; 3:22, 23; 4:8; 5:3, 11; 6:14, 15; 10:1, 10; 11:10; 13:4; 14:25; 15:17, 19, 22